SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th December, 2003

Meeting commenced:
10.30 p.m.

"
ended:
12.20 p.m.

PRESENT:
The Deputy Mayor (Councillor Stanley Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Anderson-Brooks, Antrobus, Boyd, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Carson, Clague, Clarke, Connor, Cullen, Daniels, Dawson, Devine, Eglin, Garrido, Hincks, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Hunt, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, B.J. Lea, M. Lea, Lightup. Mann, McIntyre, Memory, Merry, Miller, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Payne, Pennington, Potter, Salmon, Sheehy, Slater, Smyth, Ullman, Upton, Wallsworth, Warmisham, Warner, Wilkinson and Wilson 

96.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of the Mayor (Councillor Hulmes) and Councillors Dobbs, Fernandez, Heywood, Jones, Leaston, Morris and Perkins.

97.
PRESENTATION - MR. B. COLLIER


The Mayor presented Mr. B. Collier, Greater Manchester Police, with a token of appreciation on behalf of the Council for the work undertaken with youths on Festival Manchester.


Mr. Collier addressed the Council and advised Members that he would be moving to the G.M.P. Headquarters at Chester House and extending the successful work carried out in Salford, Citywide throughout Manchester. 

98.
MAYOR'S CITIZENS AWARD

The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month's Mayor's Citizens Award was Josie Browne for her work and exceptional service to the community
The Deputy Mayor reported that Mr. Joe Tobin had nominated Josie Browne, and paid tribute to the work she had undertaken for disabled groups in the City, including setting up and being involved in the Salford Wheelchair User Group, her involvement in the Primary Care Trust and a number of other organisations within the City.

The Deputy Mayor then presented Josie Browne with her award and she addressed the Council in expressing her thanks.

99.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 19th November, 2003, were signed by the Deputy Mayor as a correct record.

100.
PETITIONS

No petitions/communications were received.

101.
MAYORALTY, 2004/05
RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillor Stanley Witkowski be nominated for election to the Office of Mayor of the City of Salford for the 2004/05 municipal year.



(2) THAT Councillor James Hunt be nominated for election to the Office of Deputy Mayor of the City of Salford for the 2004/05 municipal year.



(3) THAT the nominated Mayor and Deputy Mayor for the City of Salford for 2004/05 be installed at the Annual Meeting of the Council to be held on Wednesday, 23rd June, 2004.

102.
CODE OF CONDUCT - LOCAL DETERMINATION OF ALLEGATIONS


RECIPROCAL MONITORING OFFICER ARRANGEMENTS


The Monitoring Officer submitted a report proposing reciprocal arrangements with the other Greater Manchester Councils for the provision of Monitoring Officer support in appropriate cases.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT authority be given for the Monitoring Officer and Deputy Monitoring Officer, appointed from time to time by each of the Greater Manchester Councils, to investigate or advise the Standards Committee in relation to any allegation referred by the Standards Board or an Ethical Standards Officer for local investigation or determination, by arrangement with the Council's Monitoring Officer or Deputy Monitoring Officer, and that any Officer undertaking such duties for, and on behalf of the Council, be indemnified to the same extent as an Officer of the Council undertaking similar duties.




(2) THAT the Council's Monitoring Officer and/or Deputy Monitoring Officer be authorised to undertake such duties for any of the other Greater Manchester Councils and/or their Standards Committees.

103.
PRECEPT PAYMENTS, 2004/05
Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, submitted a report (a) indicating that the Council was required to determine a schedule of instalments each year for the payments from the Collection Fund, and (b) proposing that payments for 2004/05 follow the same arrangements as those previously operated.

RESOLVED:
THAT the payment of precepts from the Collection Fund for 2004/05, be made in twelve equal instalments on the 23rd day of each month (or on the first day thereafter if the 23rd day falls on a weekend or on a bank holiday).

104.
SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING GUIDANCE:


PROVISION OF OPEN SPACE AND RECREATION SPACE ASSOCIATED WITH


NEW HOUSING DEVELOPMENT


Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, and Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services submitted a joint report (a) indicating that the draft Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) for the Adopted Unitary Development Plan Policies H6 and H11 (relating to the provision of open space and recreation space associated with new housing development) had recently been the subject of a public consultation period with eight comments/objections being received, (b) outlining those comments/objections and proposed responses, and (c) seeking Council approval to the former adoption of the Supplementary Planning Guidance.


RESOLVED:
THAT consideration of the report be deferred to enable it to be considered by the Environmental Scrutiny Committee.

105.
STATEMENT OF PRIORITIES, 2003/2006

Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, submitted a report regarding Salford Education Asset Management Plan - Statement of Priorities 2003/06.


The report indicated that -

· the Statement of Priorities was the key strategic document arising from the Asset Management Plan which would enable consultees, including the Department for Education and Skills, to have a clear view of Salford's local priorities, and show that the asset management process was effective;

· the document was required to be submitted to the Department for Education and Skills for appraisal and would form the 2004/05 capital allocations and grade the overall Plan; and

· last year, Salford achieved an overall score of 3 - "compliance with requirements plus elements of good practice”, and it was hoped to achieve an overall score of 4 - "best practice", only achieved by one other local education authority in the 2003/04 appraisal.

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido regarding Section Two - (2.9.2 Successful and Popular Schools) Councillor Keith Mann confirmed that whilst there was insufficient demand for a new primary school in the Worsley and Boothstown area, it was proposed to provide additional classrooms to meet the increasing demand for places in the area.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Asset Management Plan - Statement of Priorities for 2003/06 be approved for submission to the Department for Education and Skills.

106.
SCHOOLS BUDGET 2004/05

Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, submitted a report containing a number of recommendations to fulfil a requirement of the Secretary of State for Education with regard to determining the total schools budget for 2004/05.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Council (a) agree to the passporting in full of the Schools Formal Spending Share (SFSS) increase for 2004/05 and, accordingly, a schools budget of £115,146,000 for 2004/05, and (b) authorise the Director of Corporate Services and Director of Education and Leisure to notify the Department for Education and Skills.

107.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER


AUTHORITIES, ETC.


Outside Bodies

Councillor James King reported on the successful launch of the Fairtrade Status Campaign which had been held at Salford Art Gallery on 28th November, 2003.


Councillor Norbert Potter urged all Members to promote the use of Fairtrade Products by local residents within their wards.

108.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
Councillor Bob Boyd referred to the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) result and to the proposal to release a statement to the Press on 18th December, 2003, on the progress of the Authority since that assessment was made, and asked the Leader (a) for his views on this matter, and (b) to consider organising a Seminar in 2004 for all Members to share in an understanding of any progress being made and to look at possible ways of promoting the City.

In response, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, referred to the strength of the City and to the Members of the Council who all held the best interests of the people of Salford at heart.  He referred to progress being made across a number of service delivery areas but indicated that it was not possible to release details of the press statement at this meeting as this was embargoed.

He advised Councillor Bob Boyd that he had arranged to brief Councillor Karen Garrido, following the meeting of the Council, and that the briefing was open for other opposition Members to attend, and that he would, as requested, arrange for a Seminar to be held for all Members early in 2004 and that he would consult on arrangements and dates for that meeting.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council
In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor David Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council, reported on the current position regarding an all postal ballot for the European and Local Elections in Salford in 2004.  He reported that -

· the European Commission did not support the North West as a whole as a pilot area;

· at a meeting of the Electoral Matters Members’ Working Party held prior to this meeting, it had been resolved to urge all local authorities within the North West Region to write to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to make a case for a pilot all postal ballot scheme to proceed in the North West and to lobby MPs; and

· legal advice was being sought as to whether the all postal ballot scheme had to be on a Regional rather than local basis.

A number of Members voiced their support for an all postal ballot in view of the success of the pilot scheme in the May 2003 elections.

Councillor David Lancaster urged Members of the Council and of the Public to write with their support to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to strengthen the Council's case.


(c)
Lead Member for Environmental Services (Youth)
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services (Youth) acknowledged the comments of Councillor Norman Owen praising the excellent service provided by Street Cleansing, and of Councillor Bob Boyd praising the successful visit by Wirral Council to Salford's Recycling Centre and outlining the widespread benefits of sharing Salford's experience with other councils and organisations.

 
(d)
Lead Member for Arts and Leisure (Tourism)

In response to an announcement by Councillor Lightup concerning the success of the City of Salford Swimming Club in winning the North West Division of the Speedo League to compete in the National Finals in April, 2004, the Deputy Mayor and Councillor Barry Warner, Lead Member for Arts and Leisure, joined Councillor Lightup and other Members of the Council in congratulating the Club on their success.


(e)
Lead Member for Community and Social Services (Community



Strategy: Asylum Seekers and Refugees)

(i)
In response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen concerning an article which had appeared in the Manchester Evening News regarding the funding of a Centre for Asylum Seekers, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, and Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Community and Social Services indicated that the Article was incorrect in implying that the Centre was funded by the Council. They indicated that the Centre, which they fully supported, was set up and funded by a Private Medical Foundation for Asylum Seekers who were victims of torture, and that the Council were to place a response to the Article in the Press this week.  Councillor Warmisham also referred to the Salford Diversity Group and the continuing work with Black and Minority Ethnic Communities in Salford.

(ii)
In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor John Warmisham referred to the operation of the meals on wheels service and the quality of the meals provided and to the flexibility offered to users of the service by providing frozen meals which could be consumed at their convenience.


(f)
Lead Member for Development Services
(i)
Councillor Norman Owen indicated that he considered street lighting within the City to be inadequate and  in a poor state of repair and referred also to problems with lighting on the Metrolink, Eccles New Road.


Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, (a) reported that Best Value Performance Indicators showed Salford to be one of the best performing Authorities on street lighting, including the pioneering new system being introduced on Cadishead Way where lighting was controlled from a base at the Civic Centre, and (b) following on from a discussion between Members concerning street lighting in general, agreed to put this as an item for discussion on Development Services Members Hour.

(ii)
In response to comments by Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Derek Antrobus acknowledged her thanks for the recent visit regarding greenbelt land within the City and peat working on mossland, and agreed to pass on her thanks to Stuart Collins and Stuart Harper, on behalf of the Worsley Village Community Association and residents of Worsley for their assistance in erecting the Christmas lights in Worsley Village.

109.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS

No issues were raised with Scrutiny Chairs.

110.
APPONTMENT OF INDEPENDENT MEMBERS - NEW PROSPECT


HOUSING LIMITED

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the following nominations from Independent Members to serve on New Prospect Housing Limited Parent and Local Boards be confirmed.


Parent Board

Jarjis Rahman


John Blaskey


Paul Newcombe


Phil Morgan


Julie Savory


Salford South Local Board

David Davies


Roy Marsh


Eccles/Irlam Local Board

Paul Richardson


Little Hulton/Walkden Local Board

Derek Thompson


Salford North Local Board

Nicola King


Sue Collinge


Swinton Local Board

No nominations at present




(2) THAT Members be encouraged to seek nominations for Independent Members to serve on Local Boards.

111.
APPOINTMENT OF A REPRESENTATIVE ON BOOTHS CHARITIES

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointment of a representative to serve on Booths Charities for the period up to 24th December, 2006, be deferred pending further information.

112.
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL - 2004

RESOLVED:
THAT, due to the municipal election being held on 10th June, 2004, in combination with the European Election, the date of the Annual General Meeting of the Council be changed from Wednesday 16th June, 2004, to Wednesday 23rd June, 2004, and that Standing Order 1(1) be waived to allow this change to be made.

113.
INFORMATION ITEMS
The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information -


(a) List of Lead Member Decisions;


(b) Minutes of Cabinet;


(c) Minutes of Regulatory Panels;


(d) Minutes of Community Committees.


(e) Minutes of Accounts Committee;


(f)  Minutes of Standards Committee.
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